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September 2, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits for the King County Council’s consideration an ordinance that would enact the second round of service reductions to King County’s public transportation system. This proposed ordinance considers further work and analysis requested by the County Council in Ordinance 17848, which adopted the September 2014 service reductions of 151,000 annual service hours as well as an additional service reduction in February, 2015. This proposed ordinance would further reduce Metro transit service by approximately 169,000 additional annual service hours beyond the reductions that will be implemented as part of the fall service change on September 27, 2014 and is consistent with Council direction in Ordinance 17848.

As required by Ordinance 17848, an ad hoc committee on transit reductions was established to recommend February service hour reduction targets. This committee included Councilmembers Dembowski, Hague, McDermott and myself. In the course of our deliberations, we considered the current finances of the Metro transit system, the agency’s Enterprise Financial Plan, cost reductions and efficiencies, the July and August 2014 revenue forecasts, and the 151,000 hours of service reductions to be implemented in the September 2014 service change. We agreed that based on these existing conditions, a financial deficit for Metro exists that must be addressed. We recommended that February 2015 service reduction proposals be considered as stand-alone decisions and not dependent on future service reduction proposals to achieve productivity, social equity, or geographic value policy goals, and that the proposal take into consideration the results of additional community workshops and engagement. The ad hoc committee recommended a February 2015 service reduction level of 169,000 service hours.

In addition to this reduction level, we recommended that approximately 11,000 hours be held in reserve for the February 2015 service change, for a total gross reduction in service hours of 180,000. These hours held in reserve would enable Metro to respond to conditions that may arise during implementation, such as severe overcrowding, deviations from planning-level estimates once actual schedules are developed, and other unforeseen operational issues requiring immediate response. This reserve could also be used to support potential partnership reinvestments. A similar reserve of 10,000 annual hours was established for the September 2014 service change and will enable Metro to immediately address issues that emerge. The proposed 11,000 reserve hours for the February 2015 service change would be put back into the system to address problems as they occur. 

As a result of the ad hoc committee recommendations and the community workshops, Metro has made revisions to the phasing of the service reductions proposal that was originally submitted to the County Council in April, 2014. In this revised proposal, Metro would implement portions of all of the route restructures contained in phases two through four of the original proposal. By making this adjustment, all areas of the County with a proposed restructure would experience some reduction in February, as described in Attachment 1. This revised proposal would also address some of the main community concerns that were raised in community workshops held in July and August and described in Attachment 2.

On September 27, 2014, Metro, as authorized by the County Council, will implement the first round of service reductions, which totals approximately 151,000 annual hours. This reduction to service includes 28 routes that will be deleted and 13 routes that will be reduced. The fall service reductions will have a serious impact on the people we serve and on the way Metro provides transit service in King County. If the proposed additional reductions for February 2015 are approved and implemented, the impacts of service reductions will expand to more people and more areas of King County, with approximately 10 percent (320,000 annual hours) of Metro’s existing service eliminated. More than 40 percent of Metro’s current routes would be changed in some way – with 47 total routes eliminated and 43 total routes reduced or revised. Only 123 of the 214 routes in Metro’s system would remain unchanged after the February 2015 service change. 

Though reductions to transit service have to be made in the short term, I am committed to continuing to explore medium and longer term solutions to our funding issues. We are looking at further operating efficiencies and cost savings, adjusting revenue estimates if justified by higher than expected sales tax projections, and working with the state legislature toward an adequate and sustainable long term funding source for transit.  Additionally, the County’s ongoing continuous improvement work will have beneficial financial savings to all King County agencies, including Metro. 

In May of this year I announced a Commuity Mobility Contracts program that would allow all cities in King County the option to purchase additional transit service beyond existing countywide service levels at full cost.  Several cities have expressed interest in participating in this program.

Specifically, the City of Seattle has approved a plan that would place a measure on the November 2014 General Election ballot that would generate revenue to preserve Metro service that is slated for reduction or elimination in the City of Seattle. If Council adopts this proposed ordinance and the Seattle ballot measure passes, Metro would defer all of the adopted February 2015 service reductions until June 2015. 

Deferring implementation of the adopted February service reductions would allow time for Metro to negotiate transit service funding contracts with Seattle and any other jurisdictions or entities.  It would also allow the needed time to obtain Council approval to restore the service funded by such contracts, and implement the approved contracts to maintain service that would otherwise be reduced. Several months of lead-time is required for Metro to perform the multitude of complex and time-sensitive functions necessary to implement service changes accurately and effectively. The work required to implement service changes must be coordinated among numerous employees across many departments. Deferring the reductions to June would enable Metro to perform the necessary work to implement any transit service funding agreements and other elements of the service change in a timely fashion, with minimal disruption to customers. 

In the event that the Seattle ballot measure is successful, I would subsequently transmit any contracts that would allow the City of Seattle or other jurisdictions or entities to pay for service to the County Council by December 15, 2014. Council approval on these contracts by March 2, 2015 is requested to properly implement the June 2015 service changes.  

Service guidelines
The proposed service reductions are consistent with the policy direction and priorities adopted on August 30, 2013, in the update to the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and associated King County Metro Service Guidelines under Ordinance 17641. 

Equity and social justice
This letter’s Attachment 3, “The 2014-2015 Service Reductions: Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” contains Metro’s analysis of the impacts of the proposed changes on low-income and minority communities.

This service equity analysis complies with federal Title VI regulations. It also helps to ensure consistency with the “fair and just” principle in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014. The analysis is part of an integrated effort throughout King County to achieve equitable opportunities for all people and communities—one of our core priorities. 

In this revised February 2015 ordinance, Metro has worked to mitigate the impacts of previously proposed restructures or cuts, primarily in response to maintaining service to disadvantaged communities or at critical institutions. While the proposed reductions will have broad public impacts, the equity analysis documents that this proposed service change will not have a disparate impact on minority populations or a disproportionate burden on low-income populations.
I remain committed to seeking ways to close the deficit by finding savings in Metro’s budget. I will also work collaboratively with the Council, local jurisdictions, the state legislature, the community, and other entities to find acceptable and sustainable transportation funding solutions. While further service reductions may yet be needed, King County’s prosperity depends on preserving and growing the transit system to reduce crowding on buses, keep service reliable, and meet current and future rider demand.

If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-477-5910.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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